ADDINGHAM PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE COUNCIL
HELD AT THE MEMORIAL HALL, ADDINGHAM

ON WEDNESDAY 16 OCTOBER 2019 AT 7:00PM
Present

Cllrs: D Brady, T Brady, Coates (Chairman), Flesher, Hindle, Jerome, Naylor, and Wilcox
Absent
Cllrs Smith, Sutcliffe and Tennant
In Attendance

       Parish Clerk – J Markham
PCSOs Fenton and Ollerenshaw (to Minute196 /19 only)

       Public – 3
193/19 Apologies for Absence
Received from Cllrs Smith, Sutcliffe and Tennant; reasons for absences approved
194/19 Disclosures of Interest

Pursuant to the Council’s Code of Conduct, Members were invited to disclose any interests and additional interests (not already listed in the Register of Interests) as relevant to the business of the meeting, and to note these in the Declarations of Interests Book.

Relevant additional interests noted: 
None

As disclosed in the Register of Interests, the interests of Members relevant to items of business before the Council were recorded as follows:

Personal Interests:
Cllrs Coates and Naylor – Agenda item 7 – Old School Capital Project (as trustees of Community Library)

Cllr Hindle – Agenda item 7 - Old School Capital Project (connected person’s interest in Community Library)
Disclosable Pecuniary Interests:

The Chairman – Agenda items 5(2) and 17 – Planning Application and Sale of Land at Medical Centre (by reason of connected person’s interest)

Cllrs Flesher and T Brady – Agenda item 12A – Invoices for Payment (presentation of invoices for services and reimbursement, respectively)

Dispensation requests received:
None
195/19 Public Consultation and Question Time, including Police Matters
PCSO Fenton reported on incidents of crime in the village during the previous month.  It was noted that, if available, officers would attend and advise at councillor surgeries in Addingham. 
In response to a query from a member of the public, PCOS Fenton confirmed that a Police presence at the Remembrance Sunday parade had been organised. No other matters were raised by members of the public present at the meeting.

196/19 Minutes of the Ordinary Meeting held on 18 September 2019, and Progress Report, for information only, on Matters Arising
Resolved: That the Minutes of the Meeting held on 18 September, having been taken as read, be approved and signed as a true and correct record by the Chairman.

        Matters Arising:

Public benches – it was noted that Cllr Hindle had repaired the bench at Big Meadow Drive at no expense to the Council.
Allotment Site Managers – a meeting was to be set up with allotment holders.
Sugar Hill CAT –the Clerk reported that a site meeting was to be held with the BMDC officer now responsible for progressing the Stage 2 CAT proposal.  Minor repairs to the toilets had yet to be completed and outstanding works would continue to be followed up before the CAT could be finalised.
Website – the Clerk reported that the upgraded website was now fully live and included a compliant Accessibility Statement.
Garden Friends – a note from the Friends, detailing expenditure of grant funds provided by the Council in 2019 had been circulated to members.  The Clerk reported that the Friends had confirmed they would continue to maintain a planter to the side of the Old School.  Members noted, however, that, following inspection of the existing planter, it was considered that a new one would not be necessary in the short term, and the Friends would be asked to continue maintaining the existing one in its current position. 
The remaining Matters Arising, as listed on the Agenda (see Minutes 197/19-198/19 below) were considered separately for decision as required.
197/19 TRO Main St
The Chairman reported that a meeting had been held with Highways officers to review plans for Main St and it had been agreed that the proposed extent of the parking restrictions would be discussed further.
198/19 Members’ Identity Badges
It was reported that funding for production of badges had been requested as part of the emergency planning project and Cllr Naylor offered to continue following this up with Bradford officers.  The Clerk noted the possible costs of ordering a set of badges from commercial suppliers.

Having declared an interest in agenda item 5(2), the Chairman withdrew from the meeting.
199/19 Election of Chairman of Meeting
In the absence of both the Chairman and Vice Chairman of the Council, it was

Resolved: That Cllr D Brady be and she is hereby elected Chairman of the Meeting with immediate effect.

200/19 Planning Applications
Planning Applications were considered as follows:

1) 19/03903/HOU
4 Town Head Fold
Single storey rear extension and window alterations
2) 19/03935/FUL
Medical Centre

Change of use of grass bank to garden, inc. new 1.8m fence
3) 19/04107/HOU
21 Chapel St

Dormer window to front



4) 19/03165/FUL
Hardwick House
Retrospective appn for amendments to approved elevations



The Clerk noted that, as the Council had an interest in agenda item 5(2), by reason of the overage agreement concerning use of land transferred to the ownership of the Medical Centre, recording receipt of the application only was required.
Resolved: That planning application Ref.19/03935/FUL in respect of a proposed change of use of land to the rear of the Medical Centre be received without comment and that the planning authority be advised accordingly. 
No comments were to be made to the planning authority on any of the other applications presented to the meeting.  

The Chairman rejoined the meeting and resumed the Chair.
201/19 Property & Maintenance
An update on maintenance matters, together with the report of the Lengthsman, was received and noted.  
The annual inspection report on the condition of the MUGA was noted.

The following maintenance matters were discussed and action agreed as follows:

· A broken flagstone at the corner of the MUGA would be replaced by Cllr Hindle, using a new flagstone donated by Cllr Naylor.

· An overgrown tree at the Silsden Rd allotment site (outside the Conservation Area) would be removed by Cllrs Hindle and Flesher.

· Repairs required to the fencing around the sewage works at Low Mill would be followed up with Yorkshire Water by Cllr D Brady.

· BMDC would be asked to tidy the Cornerstones site.

· Cllr Flesher noted that he would repair the Pavilion car park gate shortly.  
The Chairman thanked Cllr T Brady for his recent work in maintaining the Nature Reserve.

202/19 Old School Capital Project and Library Accommodation
The Clerk gave an update on expenditure on fittings and equipment for the building, in line with project plans and as financed by grant funding, and financial monitoring reports were received and noted.  Additional proposals for minor expenditure and electrical works were discussed, the Clerk having confirmed that sufficient funds remained available in the Old School capital account.

The Clerk also noted that contractors had been asked to look at possible improvements for disabled access to the rear of the building and a further report, with proposals for expenditure of remaining grant monies, would be presented to future meetings. 

Resolved (1): That, within funding approved for the purpose at the meeting on 17 July 2019 (Minute 150/19 (6) refers),  funds of up to £200 be approved for the purpose of installing the new light fittings to the exterior of the Old School, and the Clerk be authorised to place a purchase order accordingly in line with quotations received from contractors. 
Resolved (2): That, within funding approved for the purpose at the meeting on 17 July 2019 (Minute 150/19 (5) refers) the Clerk be authorised to incur expenditure of up to £150 for additional minor equipment for use in the Old School. 

203/19 Hub Project
A report on public usage of the Hub from August-September 2019 to date was received and noted, and a separate report on the consultation exercise initiated at the launch event was discussed.  It was noted that work continued on the ongoing archive project.  
The Clerk reported that, as part of the October exhibition and display currently being presented at the Hub, a more detailed consultation was in progress to collect users’ comments after the first quarter’s operation. 

204/19 Neighbourhood Plan
Cllr Naylor reported that confirmation of the date of the referendum had not yet been received from the planning authority.
Draft publicity material for distribution when the date of the referendum had been set was approved.
205/19 Pavilion Car Park
Policies for use of the Pavilion car park were reviewed, in the light of requests from users of the MUGA to have access.

Resolved: That the car park area at the Pavilion on Stockinger Lane continue to be made available for the use of the tenants of the building only, and that access continue to be restricted on this basis, with keys being held only by the tenant groups and Council representatives.
The Clerk presented a quotation for the costs of resurfacing the car park.  Proposals to do so had been followed up in accordance with instructions provided at the meeting held on 18 September (Minute 179/19) to investigate costs with the original contractors to ensure like-for-like repair of the surface, consistent use of materials and quality of workmanship.  During discussion of the proposals, the Clerk confirmed that consideration of one quotation on this basis was acceptable under Financial Regulation 11.1iii.

Noting that the Pavilion budget was currently overspent (because of the mid-year unbudgeted costs of funding a replacement door), the Clerk indicated that funds could be made available for this work, subject to virement, from the general contingency budget.

Resolved: That, subject to virement of funds from the general contingency budget to the Pavilion budget, costs of up to £900 be approved for the purpose of resurfacing the Pavilion car park, and that the Clerk be authorised to confirm the contractor’s quotation and place an order for the works to be carried out during the autumn/winter season.
206/19 Forthcoming Events 2019 – Remembrance Sunday 10 November and Christmas Lights 23 November 2019
An update on arrangements for the forthcoming events was discussed.  The Chairman requested help from councillors on the day at both events, and noted that she would review arrangements further with the Vice Chairman (in his role as traffic marshal).  

Resolved: That the Chairman be appointed to lay the wreath at the Remembrance service on 10 November 2019 on behalf of the Council.

It was agreed to invite the Gala Queen and her attendants to take part, with Father Christmas, in the Lights Switch-on ceremony, which was to be led by the Chairman and the minister from Mount Hermon.  

The Clerk reported on quotations received from contractors to supply and install additional Christmas lights in the Hen Pen garden area, as proposed by councillors.  Noting that costs were within funds authorised for the purpose at the last meeting, it was agreed that an order for the works should be placed with the local contractor in time for installation by 23 November.  

Having declared an interest in the next item on the agenda, Cllrs Flesher and T Brady withdrew from the meeting.
207/19 Financial Matters

A. Invoices for payment

Resolved: That the presented list of accounts paid and invoices due for payment, including an additional invoice presented by Cllr Flesher for grass cutting during the summer season and a receipt for reimbursement presented by Cllr T Brady, be approved, and cheques signed as required.

Approval of the Clerk’s overtime claim for September 2019 was ratified.

Cllrs Flesher and T Brady rejoined the meeting.

B. Bank Reconciliation – to end September 2019
The Bank Reconciliation to 9 September 2019 was received and noted.

C. Monitoring Statement to 30 September 2019

The half year Monitoring Statement to 30 September 2019 was received and noted, and members considered proposals for virement.

Resolved: That £4000 be vired from the general contingency budget, £2000 to the general maintenance budget, and £2000 to the Pavilion budget, and that vired funds be made available for expenditure with immediate effect as and when required and as approved by Council.
D. Payroll Services
Resolved: That the Chairman and Clerk be re-appointed as authorised signatories for payroll services for the purpose of administering payroll and pension services on behalf of the Council, and that the signatory form be updated and signed accordingly.
208/19 Consultations and Correspondence     

Correspondence received during the month was noted.  
Draft responses prepared in respect of the consultation on the review of local government audit were received and approved, and the Clerk was authorised to submit them to NALC and to MHCLG respectively on behalf of the Council.

209/19 Chairman’s Remarks and Members’ Discussion Forum     

The following matters were discussed:
· St Peter’s church - following the last service led by the outgoing Rector on 13 October, the church was now in a period of interregnum.

· Duck decorations on Main St – the ducks had been repainted, at no cost to the Council, on a temporary basis in time for the UCI cycle races.  The Chairman thanked Cllrs T Brady and Tennant for their work in putting up bunting and flags for the day of the races.

· Councillor training – the dates of upcoming courses were discussed and the Clerk was asked to attend a course on behalf of councillors on 1 November.  Payment of course fees of £115 was authorised.
· Village map – proposals to produce an updated village map as a Council publication were approved in principle, and the Clerk was instructed to liaise with a local map draughtsman, whose quotation had been passed to the Council by Totally Locally, and investigate costs as appropriate.
· Emergency Plan – now that the repeater had been installed, the Vice Chairman would be asked to check all radios issued to councillors

210/19 Date of Next Meeting 

The next Ordinary Meeting of the Council would be held on Wednesday 20 November 2019 at 7pm in the Old School.  
Next meeting of Finance Committee – 30 October at 7.30pm in the Old School

211/19 Exclusion of Press and Public

Resolved: That the press and public be excluded from the meeting for the consideration of the next items on the agenda (Minutes 212/19-214/19 below) on the grounds that they relate to confidential personal and contractual matters.

Having declared an interest in agenda item 17, the Chairman withdrew from the meeting and Cllr D Brady took the Chair.

212/19 Sale of Land at Medical Centre 

The Clerk reported on advice received from solicitors, and it was noted that, subject to planning consent being granted for the proposed change of use of an area of land to the rear of the Medical Centre, detailed measurements of the plot would be drawn up by surveyors, pursuant to the provisions of the overage agreement on the Medical Centre site.

The Chairman rejoined the meeting and resumed the Chair.

213/19 Parsons Lane

The Chairman reported on matters concerning the Parsons Lane site.  

214/19 External Audit 2018/19

The Clerk reported that the external auditor had issued an interim certificate for the 2018/19 audit and that further details were awaited.  

Meeting closed at 8.55pm.
______________________________________

Chairman             

